Lindenwood College

BULLETIN



Three members of the biology department's class in cultivated plants, photographed in the campus greenhouse, are (from left) Carol Wideman, Perrysburg, Ohio: Marlene Kuhlman, Hooper, Neb., and Dolores Kiss, Chicago. (See page 5.)

Local Church, College Join in Convocation Service

The Presbyterian Church of St. Charles and Lindenwood College held a joint convocation service on Sunday, Feb. 6, in Roemer Auditorium on the campus. Dr. E. Fay Campbell of Philadelphia, secretary of the division of higher education of the Board of Christian Education of the Presbyterian Church, U. S. A., preached the sermon.

His subject, "The Church and the College," suited the spirit of the occasion, which marked another program of cooperation between the local church and the college which together are conducting a fund-raising campaign for a joint church-chapel.

A number of students took part in the service. The College Choir, in addition to singing anthems, sang intermittent scriptures, which were followed by readings by students on a progressive theme of the "Light" of the church and of the college in the past and present, climaxed by a reading on "The Light of the New Church and Chapel."

Students who participated are Lisabeth Schnurr, Otho, Iowa, and Jennelle Todsen, Mexico, Mo., juniors; Patti Puckett and Carol Kellogg, both sophomores from Amarillo, Texas, and Dorothy Neblett, Canyon, Texas, and Beth Devlin, Pine Bluff, Ark., freshmen.

Taking part in the service also, with prayers of thanksgiving, consecration, and dedication were President F. L. McCluer; Dr. Theodore A. Gill, dean of the chapel; The Rev. Thomas C. Cannon, pastor of the St. Charles church, and Dr. Alice Parker, chairman of the English department at the college.

Choir to Sing in 3 States on Annual Spring Tour

The Lindenwood College Choir will sing its way down through southern Illinois and western Kentucky into Tennessee on its annual concert tour, March 24-28.

Under the direction of Prof. Milton Rehg of the music faculty, the touring choir will sing in high schools and churches. On Thursday, March 24, the students will sing at 9 a.m. at the Collinsville, Ill., High School, in the afternoon at the high school in Chester, Ill., and in the evening at the First Presbyterian Church in Cairo, Ill.

On Friday morning, March 25, the choir will sing at Tihlman High School in Paducah, Ky., and at Lone Oak High School near Paducah, and that evening at First Presbyterian Church in Clarksville, Tenn. The students will spend Saturday and Sunday in Nashville, Tenn., and will sing on Sunday morning at Westminster Presbyterian Church there and on Sunday evening at First Presbyterian Church.

About 35 of the 65 members of the choir will go on the tour. They will travel by chartered bus.

CHAPEL DRIVE CONTINUES

The Lindenwood Chapel fund needs a further boost from the alumnae. To date 392 women have subscribed \$11,599, of which \$9,767 has been paid.

If YOUR subscription is among those still to come in, will you send it soon? The campaign continues!

New contributors since the last Bulletin include the Houston, North St. Louis County, and Tulsa alummae clubs. New individual contributors are listed in date groups.

1900s

Alice Ripley Andrews

1910s

Ruth Dolan, Josephine Russel Tarrant

1920s

Mildred Enns Bellows, Selma Sonin Block, Hester Hayes Crawford, Agnes Currie, Hilda Culver Jones, Betty Walton Pickett, Audrey St. Jean

1930s

Mary Elizabeth Ambler, Mary Belle Montgomery Campbell, Catherine Ladd Markland

1940s

Rosemary Ewen Betty, Margaret Chace Corbett, Juanita Cook, Jane Wilken Kurtz, Montelle Moore Mansfield, Deborah Higbee Obourn, Martha Weber Spencer, Marjorie Vanderlippe, Alice Belding Westerfeld

1950s

Patricia Underwood Carswell, Lou Ann Drymon Durbin. Mary Lynne Marr.

Five Students Make Straight A Records in Fall Semester

Five Lindenwood students made straight A records during the fall semester in their academic courses (exclusive of physical education activities, orchestra, and choir). They are Patricia Long, Nashville, Tenn., a freshman; Ann Sawyer, Caruthersville, Mo., a sophomore; and three seniors, Doris Beaumar, LeRoy, Ill.; Susan Kennedy, Newport, Tenn., and Mary Ann Thielecke. Little Rock, Ark.

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE BULLETIN

Vol. 128 FEBRUARY, 1955

No. 4

A monthly paper published by LINDENWOOD COLLEGE

ST, CHARLES, MO.
Entered at the St. Charles Post Office as Second Class Matter

Dr. Paul Wright Guest Speaker For Religious Emphasis Week

The Rev. Dr. Paul S. Wright, pastor of First Presbyterian Church, Portland, Ore., was guest speaker and consultant for the annual Religious Emphasis Week at Lindenwood, held Feb. 13-17. General theme for the week was "A Time for Greatness."

Dr. Wright opened the week's observance with a Vesper talk on "A Time for Greatness." Successive talks were on "Great Thinking," "Greatness of Heart," "Great Hope," "Great Faith," "Great Courage," and his final sermon at chapel on Thursday, Feb. 17, was on "The Marks of Greatness."

Born in Persia of missionary parents, Dr. Wright came to this country when he was 15 years old. He was educated at Wooster Academy and Wooster College, Ohio, from which he holds the B. A. degree, and McCormick Theological Seminary, from which he received the B. D. degree. He holds the honorary degree of Doctor of Divinity from Park College, Parkville, Mo.

Before going to his present post in 1941, Dr. Wright had pastorates in Bismarck, N. D., Minneapolis, Minn., and Oklahoma City. He is active in community service in Portland, and in service to the Presbyterian Church in the U. S. A., of which he is a former member of the General Council and moderator of the Synod of Oregon. He was Presbyterian delegate last summer to the Second Assembly of the World Council of Churches, Evanston, Ill. He is a member of the church's Board of Christian Education and the General Assembly's Special Committee on "Reorganization of the Church."

Dr. McCluer, Dean Nickell Attend Professional Meetings

President F. L. McCluer and Dean Paulena Nickell attended professional meetings in Washington, D. C., during the week of Jan. 10. They and Mrs. McCluer also spent an evening with six Lindenwood students who spent the fall semester studying in the capital under the Washington Semester plan.

Dr. McCluer attended meetings of the Association of American Colleges and the Presbyterian College Union. Dean Nickell attended the American Conference of Academic Deans.

Former Professor Gets Ph. D.

Robert G. Schmidt, who taught sociology at Lindenwood from 1950 to 1954, has completed his graduate study at Washington University in St. Louis and been awarded a Ph. D. degree in sociology, it was announced recently. Dr. Schmidt, who was replaced at Lindenwood by Dr. Marian Bishop Froelich, is on the staff of Southern State College, Magnolia, Ark., this year.



. Dr. Paul S. Wright

Dr. Parker Opens TV Series With Shakespearean Talks

Dr. Alice Parker, chairman of the English department at Lindenwood, gave five telecasts, entitled "Shakespeare Gives the Answers," over St. Louis station KWK-TV on January 25-29. Her talks opened a new collegiate series on the "Look, Listen, and Learn" program presented at 4:05 p. m., Monday through Friday, by the station. Fifteen other colleges and universities in the channel 4 listening area also will participate in the program.

Dr. Parker interpreted the Shakespearean play, "Julius Caesar," and showed how the good man may best defend the liberties of his country. She chose as her point of emphasis, "Can the good man destroy tyranny by destroying the tyrant?" Other questions covered in her discussion of the play included: (1) "What is the good man's responsibility for patriotic leadership?" (2) "By what means should the good man resist tyranny?" (3) "What recognition of reality is required by the patriot if he is to defend his liberties successfully?" and (4) "In the defense of liberty, is it enough that the patriot be a good man?"

Lindenwood will conduct another set of programs on April 18-22, with student participation, under the direction of Miss Martha May Boyer, associate professor of speech and director of radio work at the college.

NEWS ABOUT ALUMNAE

Joanne Shroder Wolf (A. B. 1947), her husband Herbert, and Louise, 4, have a new home at 146 S. Perkins Rd., Memphis, Tenn. Joanne wrote Dr. Marion Dawson Rechtern that her L. C. botany courses have come in handy in landscaping the new place and that she is president of a garden club.

Mary Elizabeth Murphey Russell (A. B. 1946) who lives in Barnhart, Tex., with husband Teddy and daughters, Karen and Melody, is teaching this year and taking two extension courses "on the side."

Sandra Chandler Stroot (A. B. 1950), her husband, Dr. Jerome, and sons, Randy and Larry, live at 7634 Merrill, Detroit 2, where Dr. Stroot has 3½ years more to go in an orthopedic residency at the Henry Ford Hospital.

Elise Rannells Todd (1946-48) also wrote of gardening — in December, at that — at her home, 5611 Norman Way, Riverside, Calif. She had aid from 2-year-old Bryce, and more substantial aid from her husband, Glenn, who is on the research staff of the Citrus Experimental Station at the University of California.

Word comes from the travel editor of The Instructor that Margaretha Clark (A. B. 1929) won a \$50 prize for an article, "Europe Was Worth It," published in the January issue of the magazine, describing her last summer's trip. She teaches in Mc-Farland, Calif., where she lives at 536 C Third Pl.

Druzella Hanshew Daubenspeck (B. S. 1944), 1204 Logan St., Noblesville, Ind., writes that she is teaching first grade this year. The job, plus looking after husband, Bob, and daughter, Lynne, almost 5, keeps her busy.

News of Shirley Mason Hair Hobbs (1947-49), 4244 Holly, Kansas City, is that after leaving L. C. she was a fashion buyer, with trips to New York; then she spent almost a year in Europe, and on last June she married Dr. Donald D. Hobbs of Kansas City, a Harvard graduate, now interning. Shirley is working at Peck and Peck's in Kansas City.

Sharlene Agerter (A.B. 1952), former KCLC station manager, and now continuity writer for KSTP, Minneapolis, last fall received the "McCall's Mike Award" for her work in women's programming.

A member of the class of 1889, Mrs. Edna Caffee Brown, 339 Ridgemont Ave., San Antonio 9, Texas, recently sent in her alumnae dues, and with them a note saying, "My wishes are for constant improvement and increased membership for the college."

Inge Norgaard (1953-54) has written Dr. Elizabeth Dawson from her home in Torring, Denmark, that she is teaching elementary school, directing sports and school plays, and reading philosophy and psychology, on the side, in preparation for a university examination.

(Continued on page 6)

Betty Roadman, Dramatic Reader, to Give Program on March 22

Miss Betty Roadman, dramatic reader and sister of Dean Paulena Nickell, will present a program, "Dramatic Evening," on the concert and lecture series at 7 p.m., March 22, in Roemer Auditorium. Alumnae and friends of the college are invited to attend.

Miss Roadman, who has become a friend of the student body and faculty through her visits and performances on campus, has a busy schedule of performances throughout the country. Her stage career has included a year in the touring cast of "I Remember Mama."

Vera Jean Douthat (B. M. 1941) and her husband, Robert Whitlow, singers, have had to cancel their concert which was scheduled for April 14. The Whitlows live at 7456 Cherokee Dr., Kansas City, Mo.

On Feb. 9, Helen Jepson, opera and concert star formerly with the Metropolitan Opera Co., gave a program in which she lectured on "Back Stage at the Met" and sang three songs. She was accompanied by Wayne Harwood Balch, assistant professor of music.

WEDDINGS

Arline Kruel (B. S. 1954) became the bride of Capt. Frederick Bartholomew Foster, Jr., U. S. Air Force, in a chapel ceremony at Scott Air Force Base, Ill., on Feb. 19.

Mary Davis (1952-53) was married in a church ceremony in Burlington, Iowa, on Dec. 12 to George Daniels Reed, graduate of Burlington College, now serving in the Navy. Janice Davis (1951-54) was her sister's maid of honor, and Diane Ayer (1952-54) was a bridesmaid.

On Jan. 3 Barbara Bellows (1952-54) was married to Lt. Robert G. Lee of the U. S. Air Force in a church ceremony at Winnetka, Ill. They are living at 2 Worcester Rd., Bedford, England. Lt. Lee is the brother of Nancy Lee (1952-54).

Molly Peterson (1951-54) was married on Dec. 4 to Antonio La Marchina, and they are living at 711 Goodfellow Ave., St. Louis,

At a ceremony at the First Baptist Church in Mc-Gehec, Ark., on Dec. 18, Patsy Ruth Keith (1950-52) was married to Harry Wallace Schmuck.

Ingrid Getreu (exchange student, 1951-52) was married in Austria on Sept. 16 to Dr. James Charles McGuire of St. Louis, former Washington University graduate student.

Rita Alice Stiefel (1939-41) was married on Oct. 22 to Maxwell E. Kaufman. They are now living at 4434 W. Gunnison St., Chicago.

The Methodist Church at Center Point, Iowa, was the scene on Jan. 15 of the wedding ceremony of Janey Faye Young (1952-54) and David Ralph Webster.

(Continued on page 8)

Lindenwood Biology Students Specialize in Botany or Zoology

Many Go on to Graduate Study, Careers; Equipment and Library Good, Says Chairman

STUDENTS who take biology at Lindenwood can learn everything from how to make a geranium flourish to how a mouse fits into its environment.

That is to say — they can specialize in botany or in zoology. They receive training in physiology, bacteriology, comparative anatomy, genetics, microtechnique (slide making), advanced courses in botany, hygiene, and, of course, general biology.

Biology majors have a choice of concentrating almost entirely on zoology or botany, Dr. Mary Talbot, chairman of the department, said. Students who plan to teach, however, are encouraged to take courses in each.

The department has an outstanding record in numbers of students who have gone on to success in graduate study and careers. In recent years, more biology majors have chosen to go into medical technology than into any other work, Dr. Talbot said.

The department gives training that may lead to the medical profession, medical technology, teaching, physical therapy, occupational therapy, hospital librarianship, nursing, public health work, and some fields in botany, including florist's work.

A top ranking L. C. graduate is Beverly Wescott Gabrio (1944) who took a Ph. D. degree in biochemistry at the University of Rochester and now is on the staff of the University of Washington Medical School in Seattle, doing research on blood preservation and erythrocyte metabolism.

Kathryn Lewellen, who graduated in 1952 with majors in both biology and chemistry, is doing research in biochemistry with the Kettering Foundation in Yellow Springs, Ohio. . . Coy Payne Howe (1948) took a master's degree in parasitology, and now assists her husband, an agriculturist. . . Dr. June Schatzmann (1946) is a practicing osteopath in St. Louis. . . . Anne Baldwin (1951) is a science instructor in a St. Louis hospital. . . . Esther Parker (1948) is a research assistant in a St. Louis hospital.

From the class of 1954, Jeanette Hester and Yu-Chen Li are in graduate schools as fellowship students.

This list is only a partial recounting of alumnae who have gone on to further study and work in biological science. Among other recent graduates who have done advanced study are Nancy Starzl Seaton (1952), Jo Ann O'Flynn (1949), Jennifer Sullivan Buchwald (1951), and Margaret Groce (1948).

Not only majors take the long trek to the biology labs on the third floor of Roemer. General biology



Biology majors at work in the laboratory are (from left) Deane Dettmann, Belvidere, Ill.; Barbara Shuttleworth, Jennings, Mo., and Joanne Houser, Paducah, Ky.

is required of all candidates for a Bachelor of Arts degree, and the entire staff — Dr. Talbot, Dr. Marion Dawson Rechtern, and Mr. J. Walter Grundhauser — teach this beginners' course.

In addition, home economics students take courses in bacteriology and physiology; physical education majors take anatomy; students majoring in elementary education are required to take hygiene and some other biology course, often electing the course in cultivated plants.

The course in cultivated plants is unique, Dr. Talbot said. And over the years it and its professor, long ago dubbed by her devoted students as "Daffodil" Dawson, have been popular. Alumnae from all over the country write back that they are making use in their own homes and gardens of the knowledge and skills they learned in that course.

A second-semester course open to all students, with no prerequisites, the work starts in winter with a study of bulbs and house plants in the attractive and excellently equipped greenhouse on campus. It includes instruction in flower arrangement and the making of plant cuttings, the planting of annual seeds, and as spring advances, the transplanting of plants. The greenhouse, the campus, and St. Charles private gardens are the laboratory for the course. Students make diagrams of good planting, study catalogues, figure costs, etc. And for the more bookish

(Continued on page 6)

BIOLOGY

(Continued from page 5)

part of the course, they learn classifications and anatomy of plants, and make a scientific study of soils and climates and conditions under which they flourish.

Dr. Dawson Rechtern, the botanist of the department, holds the A. B. degree from the University of Wisconsin, an M. S. from Northwestern University, and a Ph. D. from Cornell University. She constantly is doing research with new plants, and finding new ways of raising them. Recently she has used a new strain of Bermuda grass which is proving to stand up in the hot and dry St. Charles summers.

Mr. Grundhauser's special interests are physiology, bacteriology, and genetics. His special research has been in quick freezing, and survival at low temperatures. He holds B. S. and B. A. degrees from Southeast Missouri State College, and almost has completed work for a doctorate at St. Louis University.

Favorite course of Dr. Talbot is invertebrate zoology, study of the "lower animals," with an emphasis on ecology, or the relation of an organism to its environment. Just as competently, however, she teaches a variety of subjects — comparative anatomy, embryology, microtechnique, etc. She holds the B. S. degree from Denison University, an M. A. from Ohio State University, a Ph. D. degree from the University of Chicago, and has done research at Stone Biological Laboratory and Michigan Biological Laboratory.

Ants are Dr. Talbot's special subject of research, and for the past four summers she has done research at the Universty of Michigan's Edwin S. George Reserve, a wild life reserve. One summer she studied ants on a field (what they did, what they ate, how much soil they brought up), as part of a big study of interactions of plants and animals on a field. Another summer she did a population study of ants. Another laboratory for her ant study is a wooded area at the edge of St. Charles, and she now is writing a paper on the findings.

An important asset in the teaching of biology at Lindenwood is the equipment and the library. "Our equipment is far above the average for schools of this size," Dr. Talbot said. "We have a good slide colfection, good microscopes, all the things that we need for teaching."

Of the library, she said, "It is about the best functioning library I have ever seen in a school. We can get the books, and we can keep them in the department as long as we want to. The students can get into the stacks, and they get help in finding what they want."

Another help, Dr. Talbot said, is the location of the college, for the department takes advantage of nearby St. Louis for field trips to the St. Louis Zoo, and to Shaw's Garden (Missouri Botanical Garden) and its country annex at Gray's Summit, as well as to Pere Marquette Park across the river in Illinois.

CAMPUS NEWS IN BRIEF

Miss Mildred Fischer and Mr. Arthur L. Kanak of the art faculty have a two-man show of their paintings at the People's Art Center in St. Louis, Feb. 6-26. . . . Nuran Baydan of Turkey, who completed work for her degree in January, has a twoyear graduate fellowship to study guidance and counseling at Indiana University. . . . The January 13 presentation of "A Doll's House" by Lindenwood and KETC-TV was so successful that another joint production (Checkov's "The Boor") is planned. . . . Mrs. Lucille Vick, head resident of Cobbs since its opening, is on a semester's leave, and is replaced by Mrs. Evalyn Crosby of Clayton. . . . The Press Club has set Thursday, Mar. 10, for the annual Gridiron dinner and skit. . . . Tillie Micheletto, sophomore singer, toured with a USO show in Florida and the Bahamas at Christmas. . . . Vesper concert Feb. 20 features Miss Allegro Swingen, pianist of the music faculty, and the student Choralaires. . . . Marella Gore of Paducah, Ky., was crowned Sweetheart Queen at the annual sophomore Valentine Ball, Feb. 12. Julie Karsten, Wichita, Kan., and Ann Albritton, McMinnville, Tenn., were her attendants.

ALUMNAE NEWS

(Continued from page 4)

Min Hi Oh (A. B. 1953), a Korean student, was interrupted in her graduate study at the University of Minnesota by an illness. She now is recovering from chest surgery at the National Jewish Hospital in Denver.

A letter from Carolyn Lovett Netzger (1951-54) to Miss Sophie Payne Alston, says that she and her husband, Everett, are running a motel in Steamboat Springs, Colo., and she is making use of her training in the home management house on campus.

Miss Dorothy Ross reports on three former physical education majors: Shirley Falls (1951) is teaching physical education in Lovington, Ill.; Joyce Fleet (1952) is teaching physical education in Houston, Tex., where her address is 7308 Staffordshire; Eloise Macy Pedersen (1949) and her husband, Karl, are living at 1730 Cookland Ave., San Jose 25, Calif.

Mary Reece Harper (1946-49), her husband. Charles E., and son, Reece Charles, 3½, have moved into a new home at Elko, Nev., where their mailing address is Box 326.

Another new home is that of Wilma Hoen Gardner (A. B. 1936), her husband, Stannard, and Philip, 1, (Continued on page 8)

BIRTHS

Mr. and Mrs. Samuel T. Walter (Helen Joan Stahl, B. M. 1946), 1324 N. Lewis Place, Tulsa, Okla.; a daughter, Victoria Helen, born Dec. 18. Vicki has two brothers, Christopher, 752, and Stephen, 6½.

Mr. and Mrs. John Heinze (Barbara Allen, A. B. 1950), 313 Friend St., Prestonsburg, Ky.: a son, John, Jr., born Dec. 7.

Mr. and Mrs. Robert Stader (Gretchen Schnurr. A. B. 1951), Route 2, Rochester, Minn.: a son, Robert Morgan, Jr., born Dec. 18. Robert Jr.'s aunt, Lisabeth Schnurr, is a junior at Lindenwood.

Mr. and Mrs. H. Martin (Virginia Sue Stegall, A. B. 1948). 16 Riverpoint Rd., Hannibal, Mo.: a son, William Malcolm, born May 12. William has a brother, Johnny, 5.

Mr. and Mrs. Joseph E. Phalon (Anne M. Erickson, B. S. 1940), 90 Homestead Ave., Scarsdale, N. Y.: a daughter, Ann Marie, born Dec. 9. She has a brother, John Patrick, 4½.

Mr. and Mrs. Leonard H. Wolfberg (Joyce Glauber, 1949-52), 217 Ridgemont Rd., Peoria, Ill.: a son, Jeffrey Alan, born Dec. 19. He has a sister, Leslie Ellen, 2.

Mr. and Mrs. William J. Silk (Laura Coad, 1942-43), 3910 N. 66th St., Omaha, Neb.: a daughter, Maureen Michele, born May 10. She has two brothers, Billy, 5½, and Jimmy, 3½.

Mr. and Mrs. A. J. Gilbert (Margaret Einspahr, 1945-47), McClave, Colo.: a daughter, Barbara Sue, born Aug. 25. She has a brother, Steven, 3.

Mr. and Mrs. J. Sanders Haas (Betty Hardeman, 1941-42), 643 Ardmore Ave., Ardmore, Pa.: a son, Thomas Hardeman, born Dec. 14. He has a brother, 2.

Mr. and Mrs. Charles T. Bradley (Betty Jeanne Webb, 1941-42), 2645 N. W. 32 St., Oklahoma City: a daughter, Deborah Ann, born Dec. 21.

Mr. and Mrs. Calvin J. Floerke (Frances Bauer, B. S. 1949), 1819 Bell Ave., Rockford, Ill.: a daughter, Deborah Ann, born Dec. 19. She has a sister, Susie, 2.

Mr. and Mrs. Arnold C. Shelley (Janee Falter, 1941-42), 2946 Nimitz Blvd., Oklahoma City: a son, Steve Edwin, born Jan. 1. He has a brother, John, 4½.

Mr. and Mrs. James F. Swoyer, Jr. (Martha Ann Truman, 1937-39), Oskaloosa, Kan.: a son, Karl Frederick, born Nov. 1.

Mr. and Mrs. Harvey M. Haseltine (Helen Ellard, 1946-47), 4312 Versailles, Dallas: a daughter, Karen Eve, born Jan. 1.

Mr. and Mrs. Robert Henry Pohl (Gloria Mae



Emily Stough, 1, and Kathryn, 3, are the daughters of Professor and Mrs. Idus L. Murphree (Carolyn Trimble, 1942-44), 26 Church St., Athens, Ohio.

Smith, 1939-40). 105 W. First St., Coal City, Ill.: a son, Garv Lee, born Aug. 22.

Mr. and Mrs. Morris Atlas (Rita Jean Willner, 1945-46), 801 Tamarack, McAllen, Tex.: a daughter, Lauren Terri, born Nov. 19.

Mr. and Mrs. Walter Christensen (Louise Kendrick, 1947-48), 2623 Sherwood, Springfield, Ill.: a son, Eric, born Nov. 10. He has a sister, 2½.

Mr. and Mrs. Ellis K. Cave (Camilla Luther, 1929-31), 2010 La Mesa Dr., Dodge City, Kan.: a son, Christopher Luther, born Nov. 29.

Lt. and Mrs. James Handy Moore (Dorothy Matthews, former L. C. social director), 616 N. Kingshighway, Sikeston, Mo.: a son, Joseph Hunter, born Nov. 12.

Mr. and Mrs. Robert M. Coddington (Mary Ellen Priest, 1945-47), 402 Niagara, Park Forest, Ill.: a daughter, Carol Lynne, born July 5. She has a sister, Nancy, 3½, and a brother, Robbie, 17 mos.

Mr. and Mrs. R. Kenneth Elliott (Jane Fox, 1947-48), 3002 Buchanan, North Kansas City, Mo.: a daughter, Lisa Karen, born Nov. 10.

New St. Louis Area Alumnae Club Elects Officers; Invites Members

Hellen Boyd Ostroff (1941-43) has been elected president of a new club in the St. Louis area, called the North County Lindenwood Group. The group began holding meetings last spring and had its organizational meeting in January. Alumnae who are interested in the group are asked to get in touch with Mrs. Harold Ostroff, 335 Wesley Ave., Ferguson, telephone — VIctor 7-4941.

Other officers are Jacqueline McNulty Huber (1948-49), vice-president; Barbara Lee Millay Koester (1945-46), secretary; Janet Paisley Brown Hyman (A.B. 1948), corresponding secretary, and Legia Ella Jaeger King (1946-47), treasurer.

IN MEMORIAM

The condolences of Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty are extended to:

Mrs. Marilyn Robison Davis (A. B. 1946), her father, Mr. Wayne Robison, and her young son, Gary Wayne Davis, 3, all of Augusta, Ill., on the death of Marilyn's mother, Mabel Catlin Robison (1915-17) in a Quincy, Ill., hospital on Jan. 14.

Sandra Chandler Stroot (A. B. 1950), 7634 Merrill, Detroit 2, Mich., whose father, Mr. George A. Chandler of Kansas City, died in December.

Anne Bush Prothro (1945-47), 2124 Brownwood Rd., Little Rock, Ark., whose husband, James, died on Oct. 29 in Paducah, Ky.

ALUMNAE NEWS

(Continued from page 6)

and Rosemary, 2. The address is 7513 Gaviota Ave., Van Nuys, Calif.

Jane Morrisey (A. B. 1948) has written to Dr. Alice Parker that she and her mother have moved from Illinois to Tucson, Ariz., where they are living at 1027 E. Seventh St., and Jane is teaching in the high school.

Jane Meredith Kennedy (A. B. 1943) writes Miss Mary Lear that she keeps up with science by reading journals, and that she teaches Sunday School, and belongs to a civic club and the PTA. She and her husband, Richard, and young Richard and Kathy live at 1408 Quarley Ave., Orlando, Fla.

Through Miss Lear also comes word that Kathryn Lewellen (A. B. 1952) is an assistant chemist with the Kettering Foundation, Yellow Springs, Ohio, where she assists a biochemist in research in sugar phosphates and is "learning about paper chromatography, colorimetry, spectrophstometry."

Emily Terry Eno (B. M. 1951) has been living in Kodiak, Alaska, with her Naval Air Force husband, Thomas, who is going on inactive duty in February.

Elizabeth Ann Wetzel Timmons (B. S. 1950) and her husband, Curtis, live in Amarillo, Tex., where Elizabeth is assistant dietitian in a Veterans' Administration hospital.

Marian (Tootsie) Stoerker (B. S. 1954), who is a graduate student at the University of Wisconsin, swam a solo in a water show at the Women's National Aquatic Forum in Hollywood, Fla., during Christmas vacation. Next summer she plans to spend in Europe.

Doris Force Flowers (A. B. 1931), 400 East 57th St., New York City, has been promoted by Julian Messner, Inc., publishers, to vice-president in charge of sales and promotion.

Frances Blair (A. B. 1931), went to Honolulu in June to visit her sister and stayed on, working for Naval Intelligence and living at 1947-C Ala Wai Boulevard, Honolulu, Hawaii.

St. Charles, Mo.

Return Postage Guaranteed

Return Postage Guaranteed

Return Postage Guaranteed

Return Postage Guaranteed

St. Charles, Mo., under the Act of August 12, 1912.

WEDDINGS

(Continued from page 4)

Sandra Celeste Roberts (1953-54) of Greenwood, Ark., was married to Paul J. Schmitt of La Porte, Ind., on Nov. 20 at Saint Boniface Catholic Church in Fort Smith, Ark.

Sarah Frances Thielbar (1950-52) of Columbus, Miss., was married to Charles Marion Quinnely, Korean war veteran and now a senior at Mississippi State College, on Dec. 20 at Central Presbyterian Church in St. Louis. They are living in Columbus.

Jo Ann Swalley (1947-49) was married on Dec. 26 at Baxter Springs, Kan., to Conrad Camody. They are living at 149½ Hillcrest Blvd., Englewood, Calif.

At a home wedding in Chillicothe, Mo., on Nov. 14, Shirley Sallee (1953-54) was married to Lt. Donald E. Groce. Their address is 816 Walnut St., Santa Ana. Calif.

Cherie Joy Goldblatt of Chicago was married in November to Leonard H. Solomon. The ceremony was held in the Crystal Ballroom of the Sheraton-Blackstone Hotel.

On Dec. 17, Elizabeth Mason (1953-54) of Mc-Minnville, Tenn., was married to Norman Rone, premedical student at Middle Tennessee State College, Murfreesboro. They are living at McMinnville.

Thelma Harpe (B. M. 1933) was married to Herbert Ogden on Dec. 3. They are living at 4214 Santa Monica, Los Angeles 29.